Contents lists available at ScienceDirect



Review

Brain Research Bulletin



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/brainresbull

Lipid rafts: Keys to neurodegeneration

Cara-Lynne Schengrund*

Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, The Pennsylvania State University College of Medicine, Hershey, PA 17033, United States

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 23 December 2009 Received in revised form 16 February 2010 Accepted 23 February 2010 Available online 3 March 2010

Keywords: Alzheimer's Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis Cholesterol Gangliosides Lipid rafts Parkinsons

ABSTRACT

The increase in life expectancy seen in many countries has been accompanied by an increase in the number of people living with dementia and a growing need for health care. The large number of affected individuals emphasizes the need to identify causes for the phenotypes associated with diseases such as Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, Huntington's, and those caused by prions. This review addresses the hypothesis that changes in lipid rafts induced by alterations in their ganglioside and/or cholesterol content or the interaction of mutant proteins with them provide the keys to understanding the onset of neurodegeneration that can lead to dementia. The biological function(s) of raft-associated gangliosides and cholesterol are discussed prior to reviewing what is known about their roles in lipid rafts in the aforementioned diseases. It concludes with some questions that need to be addressed in order to provide investigators with the basis for identifying small molecule agonists or antagonists to test as potential therapeutics.

© 2010 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

Contents

1.	Introduction	7	
2.	. Gangliosides affect cell behavior		
	2.1. Clinical trials to determine efficacy of GM1 for treatment of CNS problems	9	
	2.2. Possible mechanisms by which gangliosides affect cell behavior	10	
3.	Effects of acute disruption of lipid rafts on neuroblastoma cells	10	
4.	Cholesterol in the CNS	10	
5.	5. Lipid rafts in dementing diseases		
	5.1. Alzheimer's	11	
	5.2. Huntington's	12	
	5.3. Parkinson's	12	
	5.4. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis	12	
	5.5. Prion disease	13	
6.	Future directions	13	
	Conflict of interest	14	
	References	14	

1. Introduction

The need for understanding the underlying causes that lead to neurodegeneration or disruption of neural transmission and dementia has significant clinical importance. In a statistical analysis of dementia [29], it was estimated that 4.6 million people aged 60 and over develop dementia annually and it was predicted that the number will double every 20 years. When considered in terms of years lived with disabilities by those over 60, dementia is responsible for more disability than stroke, musculoskeletal disorders, cardiovascular disease and all forms of cancer. In the United States more than 4 million people have AD and it is thought that about half of those aged 85 and over are affected [29]. AD is the fifth leading cause of death of those over 65 and seventh overall. Approximately 1 in 100 people over 60 will develop Parkinson's Disease, and about 1/3 of those affected will show signs of dementia in the final stages. With the population of people aged 65 and over expected to rise from the ~12% that it was in 2006, to ~20% in 2030, it is clear that if nothing is done, these problems will continue to grow placing even more of a burden on the health care system. AD

^{*} Tel.: +1 717 531 8048; fax: +1 717 531 7072. *E-mail address:* cxs8@psu.edu.

^{0361-9230/\$ -} see front matter © 2010 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.brainresbull.2010.02.013

Composition of the carbohydrate	portion of glycosphingolipids	discussed in this review.

Ganglioside	Saccharide composition
GM3	NeuAcα2–3Galβ1–4Glcβ1–ª
GD3	NeuAc α 2–8NeuAc α 2–3 Gal β 1–4Glc β 1–
GM2	GalNAcβ1-4(NeuAcα2-3)Galβ1-4Glcβ1-
GD2	GalNAcβ1-4(NeuAcα2-8NeuAcα2-3)Galβ1-4Glcβ1-
GM1 (LIGA20-GM1 ^b)	$Gal\beta 1-3GalNAc\beta l-4(NeuAc\alpha 2-3)Gal\beta 1-4Glc\beta 1-$
GM1b	NeuAcα2–3Galβ1–3GalNAcβ1–4Galβ1–4Glcβ1–
Fuc(Gal)-GM1	$Gal\alpha l - 3(Fuc\alpha l - 2)Gal\beta 1 - 3GalNAc\beta 1 - 4(NeuAc\alpha 2 - 3)Gal\beta 1 - 4Glc\beta $
GD1a	Neu Ac α 2-3Gal β 1-3GalNAc β 1-4(Neu Ac α 2-3)Gal β 1-4Glc β 1-
GD1b	Galβ 1-3GalNAcβ1-4(Neu Acα2-8Neu Acα2-3)Galβ 1-4Glcβ1-
GT1b	Neu Ac α 2–3Gal β 1–3GalNAc β 1–4(Neu Ac α 2–8Neu Ac α 2–3)Gal β 1–4Glc β 1–
GQ1b	$NeuAc\alpha 2-8 NeuAc\alpha 2-3 Gal\beta 1-3 GalNAc\beta 1-4 (NeuAc\alpha 2-8 NeuAc\alpha 2-3) Gal\beta 1-4 Glc\beta 1$

^a Glcβl- of each oligosaccharide shown is linked to ceramide.

^b LIGA20 differs from GM1 in that it has a dichloroacetyl group instead of afatty acid at the 2-amino position of sphingosine [77].

and Parkinson's are not the only disorders affecting neuronal function. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), Huntington's and prion diseases, while not as prevalent, also contribute to the health care burden associated with dementia.

Alterations in lipid rafts have been hypothesized to contribute to the loss of neural function and potentially to the cell death associated with each of the diseases mentioned, e.g. [37,68,88,90,162]. Recognizing that there are skeptics when it comes to lipid rafts, it is difficult for anyone to argue with the possibility that there are areas on the membrane in which proteins involved in signal transduction, sphingolipids, including glycosphingolipids (GSLs) such as gangliosides that can modulate signal transduction, and cholesterol, the glue that holds things together, may be enriched (Fig. 1). Interestingly, while the existence of lipid rafts may be questioned, that of caveolae, a recognized subset of lipid rafts characterized by the presence of caveolin-1 and the resultant formation of an indented area on the membrane [125], is not. Despite questions regarding the existence of lipid rafts, it has been shown that alteration of the ganglioside and/or cholesterol composition of the plasma membrane can affect signal transduction, e.g. [131]. While the ganglioside composition has been shown to vary in different areas of the brain [64], it is recognized that within specific cells the composition of lipid rafts is not fixed but dynamic, with molecules able to move into and out of them. An example of this mobility can be seen in a recently published study in which fluorescence resonance energy transfer was used to monitor Akt signaling dynamics in microdomains [34]. Despite the fluidity, studies indicate that specific gangliosides found within a cell may not cocluster in the same lipid rafts [148].

While the need for gangliosides for normal development was well known from studies of animal mutants, e.g. [2,60], the question of what effect failure to synthesize GM3 would have on humans was



Fig. 1. Schematic of a lipid raft. • indicates phospholipids, **b** sphingolipids, black curvey lines proteins, and • a GPI linkage. The bracket indicates the portion of the membrane comprising the raft.

not answered until the report of identification of a loss-of-function inborn mutation in GM3 synthase [127]. The mutation resulted in failure to synthesize GM3 from CMP-sialic acid and lactosyl ceramide, resulting in developmental stagnation, regression, and death of the affected children. Failure to synthesize GM3 results in loss of expression of the more complex gangliosides found in brain and for which it serves as a precursor (e.g. GM1, GD1a, GD1b, and GT1b, ganglioside nomenclature is that proposed by [137]. The carbohydrate structures of glycolipids discussed are shown in Table 1. For a review discussing ganglioside metabolism see Huwiler et al. [52].

The underlying hypothesis for this review is that changes in lipid rafts induced by changes in ganglioside and/or cholesterol content or the interaction of mutant proteins with them, results in development of specific types of dementia. While studies of the effects of altered lipid composition on cell behavior have been carried out over a number of years, it is only since the emergence of the concept of detergent resistant membrane domains [17] or lipid rafts [125] that the hypothesis that changes in the lipid composition of rafts might be an underlying cause of dementia has begun to emerge. In fact research published in the 1990s indicated that changes in expression of GM1, now known to be associated with lipid rafts [148], might be causative, e.g. [33,159]. Gangliosides, with an emphasis on GM1, GD1a, GD1b, and GT1b which account for 65-85% of the ganglioside content in brain, were specifically selected for consideration because of their high concentration in the brain [109] and specifically in gray matter that has four to five-fold more ganglioside content per mg of protein than white matter [64]. Cholesterol is of interest because accumulating evidence indicates that alterations in its concentration may contribute to dementia. This led to the recent statement that methods to adjust cholesterol metabolism in the brain need to be developed in order to target cholesterol-dependent damage to neurons [59]. This review will briefly discuss studies done to define the biological role(s) of gangliosides, and evidence for the need for cholesterol prior to reviewing what is known about the roles of lipid rafts in several diseases known to cause dementia. It will conclude with suggestions of areas for future study.

2. Gangliosides affect cell behavior

Changes in ganglioside composition can alter cell behavior. Some early examples include *in vivo* observations indicating that accumulation of the ganglioside GM2 in Tay-Sachs disease and GM1 in GM1-gangliosidosis resulted in expression of meganeurites by some neurons ([106,105], respectively). They were also shown to help regulate granule-cell migration [55]. These observations led to numerous studies of the effects of added gangliosides on neural cells in culture. These studies were based on the fact

Glycosphingolipid	Effect	Reference
Mixed brain gangliosides	↑ Adenylate cyclase activity	[97]
GTlb > GDla = GDlb > GM3 = GMl	↓ Protein kinase C	[65]
GM1, GD1a, GT1b	↓ cAMP kinase	[161]
GT1b>GD1a>GM1	↑ Calmodulin-dependent cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterase	[161]
de-N-acetyl-GM3	↑ EGFR autophosphorylation	[43]
GM3, GD1a, GT1b	↓ EGFR autophosphorylation	[85]
GM1	↑ TrkA	[107]
LIGA20 (modified GM1)	↑ TrkB	[7]
GM1, GM2, GD1a, GD3, GT1b	↓ PDGFR dimerization	[145]
Over expression of GM1	↓ TrkA phosphorylation	[95]
Cross-linked GM1	↑ Ca ²⁺ influx	[154]
Cross-linked Fuc(Gal)GM1	↑ SFKs Fyn and Yes	[158]
GM1, GM2	↓ Insulin stimulation of the insulin receptor	[115]
GM1	↑ MAPK and CREB	[21]

Table 2

Examples of the effects of specific glycosphingolipids on selected proteins.

that exogenous gangliosides can be taken up by cells and incorporated into their plasma membranes. Evidence for this was provided by the observation that when cells lacking GM1, hence not susceptible to the action of cholera toxin, were grown in medium containing GM1 they became susceptible to the toxin [91]. In order for the cells to become susceptible they had to incorporate the GM1 in such a way that the carbohydrate portion was exposed on the outer surface of the plasma membrane as that is the portion bound by the toxin's binding subunit (CTxB [117]). Observations from examples of in vitro studies in which GM1 was either added or its location/expression altered include: addition of GM1 to Neuro-2a murine neuroblastoma cells induced neurite formation [24] and enhanced their cytoskeletal organization [132]. Studies with rat cerebral astroglial cells indicated that cross-linking of cell surface GM1 with CTxB induced a marked change in their morphology [25]. Use of filipin to sequester cholesterol and disrupt lipid rafts enhanced both GM1 expression on the nuclear membrane and axonogenesis by N2a cells [100].

In order to use gangliosides to treat disorders in the central nervous system it was necessary to know whether those administered by other than injection directly into an area of the central nervous system were actually taken up by the brain. The answer to that question was that iv, im, or sc injection of mice with ³H-labeled gangliosides resulted in recovery of a small amount (<1.5%) from their brains a few hours after injection [142]. This observation indicated that exogenous gangliosides could reach the CNS and interact with cells to induce changes in their behavior. Subsequent studies indicated that the LIGA20 derivative of GM1, GM1 with the fatty acid replaced with dichloroacetone, could cross cell membranes more readily than GM1 [155]. These observations provided the rationale for a number of studies of the effects of exogenous gangliosides on in vivo regenerative or behavioral responses in animals that had been lesioned in a specific site. For example, MPTP is known to destroy neurons in the substantia nigra. Treatment of monkeys with GM1 after exposure to MPTP protected them from its deleterious effects [118]. For a review of earlier studies see Schengrund [116].

2.1. Clinical trials to determine efficacy of GM1 for treatment of CNS problems

The positive results seen in animals led to studies of the efficacy of exogenous gangliosides for enhancement of recovery from spinal cord injuries, and the treatment of Alzheimer's and Parkinson's diseases (AD and PD, respectively). A preliminary study of the effect of GM1 on spinal cord injury indicated that iv administration of 100 mg of GM1 per day for 18–32 days appeared to enhance recovery of neurologic function. However, those results were published with the caveat that a larger study was necessary [36]. Results of a subsequent, much larger study (760 patients) did not show a significant benefit in the primary efficacy analysis of the trial. The researchers did note that the GM1 appeared to have a greater beneficial effect on the less severely injured patients [35]. However, subsequent analysis of the data led to the conclusion that GM1 had not reduced the death rate in spinal cord injury patients and did not improve recovery or quality of life for the survivors [20]. When looking at the effects of GM1 on spinal cord injury care must be taken to consider the amount of methylprednisolone used to reduce inflammation. In studies of spinal cord injuries in mice, GM1 was found to block the effects of methylprednisolone by presumably inhibiting its anti-inflammatory effects [22].

Support for the idea that disruption of the lipid environment may underlie the problems seen in both Parkinson's (PD) and Alzheimer's disease (AD) is provided by the positive results obtained in clinical trials to test the ability of GM1 to ameliorate associated symptoms. The study of the effectiveness of GM1 for treating PD followed up on an open study of the effect of GM1 given to 10 people with PD. The results of that study indicated that most patients given an initial bolus of GM1 iv followed by 200 mg of GM1 per day via 2 sc injections (100 mg each) for 18 weeks showed some improvement between 4 and 8 wks and that those improvements lasted for the duration of the study [119]. The randomized placebocontrolled study that followed, enrolled 48 people having mild to moderate PD with 45 of them completing the 16-wk study. Those in the treated group were given GM1 in the same manner as those in the open trial and controls were given placebo in the same manner. The results indicated that after just 4 wks, GM1-treated patients did significantly ($\rho = 0.0002$) better on the Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS), used as the primary efficacy measure, than placebo treated individuals and that continued over the 16 wk time period. The results also showed no severe adverse effects due to administered GM1. At the end of the 16 wk trial, patients were given the opportunity to continue to take GM1 in an open extension of the study. Twenty-one elected to do so and were followed for at least a year. At the end of the year 18 of them had better UPDRS motor scores than measured for the original base line at the start of the double-blind study. Again, no clinically significant changes were seen in blood chemistry or hematology measurements [120]. Based on these observations it is curious that no multi-year followup information on these individuals has been made available and that additional clinical trials have either not been done or the results have yet to be published.

The sole clinical trial done to test efficacy of exposure to exogenous GM1 on AD included five individuals with early-onset AD. GM1 was administered to each by continuous injection into the frontal horns of the lateral ventricles for a year. Twenty-30 mg of GM1 per day was found to be optimal. Testing of the individuals at 1, 3, 6, 9, and 12 months indicated that by 3 months they had become more active and at the end of the study, all five patients indicated that they felt better and their relatives also thought they had improved [6,138].

2.2. Possible mechanisms by which gangliosides affect cell behavior

In addition to looking at morphological and physical changes induced by exogenous gangliosides, investigations have been carried out to determine potential mechanism(s) of action. Examples of the effects of specific gangliosides on selected proteins are shown in Table 2. Perhaps best understood is their ability to modulate the effects of binding of growth factors to their receptors. In 1982, Bremer and Hakomori [16] reported that the ganglioside GM3 appeared to inhibit function of the epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR). Since then numerous reports have appeared indicating that gangliosides affect not only EGFR but receptors for plateletderived growth factor (PDGFR), fibroblast growth factor (FGFR), nerve growth factor (NGF), and insulin e.g. ([145,113,93,139], respectively). EGFR, PDGFR, FGFR, and insulin receptors are tyrosine kinase receptors which when bound by the appropriate ligand undergo autophosphorylation initiating signal transduction. It has been postulated that gangliosides can affect these interactions by interacting with the factor and presenting it to its receptor or by interacting with the receptor thereby affecting its ability to bind the factor [83]. Depending upon the ganglioside-protein interaction within rafts, the response may be either inhibited or enhanced. For example, GM3 inhibits EGFR autophosphorylation [84] while GD3 and GT1b enhance it [74]. Another example of opposing effect, is the enhancement of axonal growth by GM1b and its inhibition by GD1a and GT1b. GM1 interacts strongly with neurotrophic tyrosine kinase A (TrkA), remaining associated with the TrkA during SDS-PAGE [93]. This interaction enhances binding of NGF to TrkA and initiates a signal cascade that results in axonal growth [1]. Cells lacking GM1 do not express cell surface TrkA and as a result it is not autophosphorylated in response to added NGF [92]. In contrast to the positive effect of the interaction of GM1 with TrkA on NGFinduced axonal growth, when either GD1a or GT1b interacts with the neurotrophin receptor p75^{NTR} the complex is held in a lipid raft where it modulates the effects of other proteins such as Trk, and inhibits axon growth [1].

That sialic acid containing molecules function in expression of axons was seen when transfection of neuroblastoma cells with plasma membrane-associated sialidase 3 was found to enhance formation of neurites with axonal properties [103]. Interestingly, sialidase 3 was observed to enhance axonogenesis by catalyzing the cleavage of sialosyl residues from GD1a and/or GT1b, thereby eliminating inhibition of axonogenesis, while the GM1 produced enhanced it [86]. The observations described above indicate that the distribution of gangliosides within lipid rafts can significantly affect signal transduction and resultant cell behavior. Alteration of the distribution of gangliosides within lipid rafts can also induce cellular changes. When GM1 residues were cross-linked using either CTxB [154] or galectin-1 (a homodimeric galactose-binding protein, [149]) it affected both Ca²⁺ influx and neurite outgrowth. Wu et al. [154] found that GM1 in NG108-15 cells was associated with the α 5 β 1 integrin and when this complex was cross-linked it initiated a signal cascade that resulted in opening transient receptor potential channels that mediate the influx of Ca²⁺ and neurite outgrowth.

Interestingly, addition of GM1 to rat hepatic F258 epithelial cells protected them from benzo[a]pyrene (B[a]P)-induced apoptosis by inhibiting mitochondria-dependent acidification related to apoptosis as well as by interfering with ⁵⁵Fe uptake by cells [39]. Similar

experiments carried out by the same lab indicated that added cholesterol also protected the cells from B[a]P-induced apoptosis in the same manner [40]. Their observations strongly support the hypothesis that B[a]P-induced changes in membrane fluidity, or more specifically in the composition of lipid rafts, initiated its toxic effects. These observations lead to the question of how changes in lipid raft cholesterol might affect cell behavior.

3. Effects of acute disruption of lipid rafts on neuroblastoma cells

In studies of the effect of acute disruption of lipid rafts by treating cells with either methyl-β-cyclodextrin (MβCD extracts cholesterol from plasma membranes [94]) or filipin (sequesters cholesterol in ultrastructural aggregates [62]) GM1 concentration was found to be significantly greater in cells in which rafts were disrupted for 12 h than in controls. GM1 associated with the nuclear membrane was also significantly increased in filipin treated cells relative to controls [100]. In addition to noting changes in both the concentration and subcellular distribution of GM1, a significant increase in axonogenesis was observed during the time the rafts remained disrupted. Similar changes were observed when MBCD was used to disrupt lipid rafts. When cells were grown under conditions that permitted resynthesis of lipid rafts, the changes were reversed. The observations seen upon disruption of lipid rafts agree with those of Wu et al. [152,153] who found that compounds such as KCl and ionomycin that caused a significant increase in GM1 and GD1a also induced axonal growth. In contrast, they found that exposure of neuroblastoma cells to compounds that upregulated expression of GM2 on the plasma membrane (retinoic acid or dibutyryl cyclic AMP) induced dendritic outgrowth. In addition to changes in ganglioside, acute disruption of lipid rafts using a low concentration of MBCD resulted in enhanced endo- and exocytosis, while disruption of lipid rafts with a four-fold greater concentration completely inhibited it [Petro and Schengrund, unpublished observation]. These observations support the hypothesis that changes in lipid raft cholesterol content that occur over time could be accompanied by a corresponding cellular response in ganglioside synthesis. These small changes could induce subtle changes that over a prolonged period could result in altered endo- and exocytosis and contribute to the overall changes seen in cell function and in the CNS, changes that could lead to dementia.

4. Cholesterol in the CNS

While exogenous gangliosides can cross the blood brain barrier to a limited extent, cholesterol cannot be readily transported across it by low density lipoproteins (lipoproteins that carry the bulk of cholesterol to cells). As a result, the brain is responsible for the synthesis and transport of cholesterol from one cell type to another. The fact that the brain consists of $\sim 2\%$ cholesterol that comes from primarily de novo synthesis [164] means that factors affecting it could have significant effects on CNS function. Astrocytes provide cholesterol needed by the central nervous system. For a recent review on the function of sterol regulatory element binding proteins in cholesterol (and fatty acid) metabolism by astrocytes in the CNS see Camargo et al. [18]. It has been shown that astrocytes are also the major apolipoprotein E producing cells in the CNS [15] and that the cholesterol and apoE produced are released as a complex that is taken up by neurons via receptor-mediated endocytosis [47]. It is astrocyte-secreted apoE-cholesterol-containing lipoproteins that promote synaptogenesis by cultured neurons [82]. Thiele et al. [143] using a photoactivatable derivative of cholesterol showed that it was bound by synaptophysin in PC12 cells and on brain synaptic vesicles. When cholesterol was limited, formation of synaptic like microvesicles from the plasma membrane was inhibited. Use of compactin to inhibit cholesterol synthesis (inhibits 3-hydroxy-3-methyl-glutarylCoA reductase) by hippocampal slices was found to reduce synaptic plasticity [81]. This observation emphasizes the fact that one of the major roles of cholesterol is to modulate membrane plasticity and that it can have either a positive or negative effect depending upon membrane constituents. Its presence in enriched amounts in lipid rafts contributes to the predicted reduction in lateral mobility for raft components.

Oligonucleotide arrays indicated that addition of glial conditioned medium and cholesterol to cultured rat retinal ganglion cells altered expression of genes affecting development of dendrites and synapses as well as the regulation of cholesterol and fatty acid metabolism [38]. More specifically expression of 18 genes was upregulated including that for sialidase 3, a plasma membrane enzyme found in association with lipid rafts [56]. These observations indicate that cholesterol is essential for normal neuronal development and that changes in cholesterol may affect cell surface ganglioside expression by altering expression of genes involved in their metabolism such as sialidase 3. As discussed previously gangliosides can have a marked effect on the activity of various proteins involved in signal transduction while cholesterol levels can affect neuronal differentiation, membrane fluidity, and as discussed above endo- and exocytosis. While all of the foregoing supports the hypothesis that gradual changes in the composition of lipid rafts that occur as a person ages, could reach a threshold beyond which they are expressed phenotypically, additional support for this concept is provided by changes seen in the various dementing diseases discussed in the following.

5. Lipid rafts in dementing diseases

5.1. Alzheimer's

Although it has been over 100 years since characteristics associated with Alzheimer disease were first described, much is unknown about the sequence of changes that result in the AD phenotype. While the peptide amyloid- β 42 (A β), produced by cleavage of amyloid precursor protein (APP) is thought to initiate cases of AD [45], errors in the cytoskeletal protein tau also contribute to neurodegeneration and dementia [44]. In addition to identifying the contributions of A β and tau to neurodegeneration and dementia, apoprotein E4 (apoE4) was first suggested to be a genetic risk factor for AD in 1993 [134]. It is also associated with earlier onset (see [76], for a review). The normal role of apoE is to redistribute lipids among cells [75]. Interestingly, mice expressing human apoE4 were found to have more cholesterol in the exofacial leaflet of synaptic plasma membranes than those from mice expressing apoE3 even though the total amount of cholesterol was similar [48]. Mice expressing human apoE4 were also found to have alterations in their lipid raft protein (alkaline phosphatase and flotillin-1) and lipid composition (sphingomyelin) relative to those expressing human apoE3 [53]. Interestingly, when cultured neurons were grown either in the presence of a 3-hydroxy-3-methyl-glutarylCoA reductase inhibitor such as atorvastatin, or treated with methylβ-cyclodextrin to extract membrane-associated cholesterol, they had a lower rate of accumulation of β -amyloid than control cells [126]. An explanation for this observation may be the fact that BACE1, the β -site APP cleaving enzyme that cleaves APP at the N-terminal position of A β , localizes to cholesterol-rich rafts [110] and elevated levels of cholesterol enhance its activity [57] as well as that of γ -secretase (catalyzes release of A β) also found in lipid rafts [41]. These observations coupled with the finding that β -secretase is found in both raft and non-raft membrane regions [110] depending on cholesterol content, provide a rationale for using statins to lower cholesterol thereby reducing BACE1 activity. A reduction in BACE1 activity might be accompanied by an increase in α -secretase activity producing APPs α that is non-amyloidogenic and would be accompanied by a decrease in A β formation [80].

The apparent increased susceptibility to AD seen in people expressing the apoE4 allele and the changes in lipid raft composition it induces in the plasma membrane support the hypothesis that changes in the lipid composition of rafts contribute to AD pathology. Further support for this hypothesis is provided by the observation that gangliosides, known to be associated with lipid rafts, can induce the assembly of amyloid- β proteins [156,157]. Support for this is provided by the finding that inhibition of glycosphingolipid synthesis reduced secretion of ABs [140]. Interestingly, studies with SH-SY5Y human neuroblastoma cells indicated that enrichment of their membrane cholesterol prevented association of A β_{1-42} oligomers with GM1 [19]. While this may appear contradictory to the observations about cholesterol concentration and AD discussed in the previous paragraph, the effect of alteration in the cholesterol content of lipid rafts may depend upon the compensatory changes it induces.

Molander-Melin et al. [89] found that regional disease development in Alzheimer brains correlated with increased density of the gangliosides GM1 and GM2 and loss of cholesterol in lipid rafts, while Blennow et al. [13] found increases in GM1 and GD1a accompanied by decreases in GD1b and GT1b in individuals with probable AD. Changes in ganglioside composition similar to those noted in human AD were also observed in different transgenic mouse models of AD (see [4], for a recent review). Interestingly, GM1 but not GA1, has been shown to inhibit $A\beta_{1-40}$ -induced release of pro-inflammatory cytokines [5]. GM1 was also found to inhibit neuronal apoptotic cell death by modulating the interaction of nerve growth factor with TrkA [27,28]. In agreement with these observations is the finding that GD3 synthase minus mice that have elevated amounts of GM1 as a result, behave like normal wild-type animals [11]. These observations may account for why a defined amount of GM1 infused intracerebroventricularly into the brains of AD patients appeared to have a positive effect [6,138].

A connection has been made between the accumulation of aggregated β -amyloid and neurofibrillary tangles composed of hyperphosphorylated tau. This relates to the observation that A β induces activation of the tyrosine kinase fyn in neuronal cultures [151] which catalyzes phosphorylation of tyr 18 on tau [12]. Addition of A β diffusible ligands (soluble A β oligomers) to primary neuronal cell cultures was found to result in binding of A β to cells in a manner similar to that seen with CTxB over time. Redistribution of the A β to lipid rafts was accompanied by recruitment of excess fyn to the rafts as well as further recruitment of tau. Using cells from fyn–/– mice it was found that A β alone was not sufficient to cause cell death. That required the presence of fyn and the recruitment of fyn and tau [151]. The neurotoxicity presumably reflects the effect of tau-induced changes in the actin cytoskeleton [32] and the ability of tau to enhance the kinase activity of fyn [121].

In addition to the aforementioned effects of GM1, plasma membrane-associated GM1 can affect intracellular Ca²⁺ levels in some instances by enhancing influx of extracellular Ca²⁺ [72] which might affect calcium-mediated phosphorylation of tau and APP. Hyperphosphorylation of APP can lead to increased intracellular A β [101] while hyperphosphorylation of tau can lead to its forming paired helical filaments that do not bind to microtubules [42]. These observations support the hypothesis that changes in the lipid composition of lipid rafts caused by exposure to apoE4-containing lipoproteins or by as yet unidentified causes, induces changes in signal transduction thereby inducing intracellular changes that lead to development of AD.

5.2. Huntington's

Huntington's disease (HD), characterized by neurodegeneration of the striatum and less so of the cerebral cortex [146], is caused by expression of a CAG trinucleotide repeat in exon 1 of the HD gene that results in inclusion of an elongated sequence of glutamine residues (>35) in the amino-terminal portion of the huntingtin protein (htt, [50]). Analyses of tissue and individual cells indicated that neurons tend to have longer polyglutamine sequences than glia and that these gains are more prominent in the striatum than cortex in low-grade cases and less marked in advanced cases [122]. Studies of post-synaptic membranes isolated from HDexpressing mice indicated that htt accumulated in the membranes prior to onset of symptoms and that subsequently there were progressive changes indicative of dysfunctional synaptic trafficking [136]. Subsequently, htt was shown to be associated with lipid rafts isolated from mouse brains. When mutant htt was associated with rafts it was accompanied by a significant increase in raft-associated glycogen synthase kinase 3-β which coincides with apoptotic stress [144]. Interestingly, the same researchers found that mutant htt from presymptomatic Huntington's disease knockin mice was more strongly associated with rafts than wild type. Results of gene array analyses indicated that mutant htt inhibited expression of several genes encoding enzymes needed for cholesterol synthesis as well as expression of genes involved in vesicle trafficking and synaptic vesicle formation [129]. Mutant mice expressing the N-terminal portion of human htt, containing 115 CAG repeats [78], were shown to have abnormal expression of genes in their striatum that encoded glycosyltransferases needed for ganglioside synthesis [23] and similar results were obtained in studies of postmortem caudate samples from humans that had HD. Studies of gangliosides expressed in those samples indicated that there was an abnormal distribution of gangliosides in the caudates from people with HD compared to those from controls. Despite a significant increase in GD3, a significant decrease was seen in total ganglioside content in HD caudates as a result of decreased levels of GM1, GD1a, GD2, GD1b, GT1b, and GQ1b. The findings that (1) gangliosides can be found in lipid rafts, (2) have been implicated in Ca⁺² transport [154], and (3) are altered in HD provide a possible basis for the disruption of Ca²⁺ signaling associated with HD [112]. The observation that mutant htt interferes with EGFRmediated signaling [130] may reflect the alteration in ganglioside composition induced by Huntington's disease. Unidentified is the signal transduction pathway(s) the interaction of mutant htt with lipid rafts affects to induce the accompanying alterations in gene expression.

5.3. Parkinson's

Parkinson's disease is characterized by progressive loss of dopaminergic neurons and about a third of affected individuals will develop dementia in the final stages. While the majority of cases are listed as idiopathic, 10–15% have a defined genetic cause [14]. In genetic PD it is probable that the altered interaction of the mutant protein (six genes have been identified as causing the monogenic form of PD) with lipid rafts has subtle effects on signal transduction that over time contribute to destruction of nigral neurons. Support for this idea is provided by observations indicating that at least four proteins, which when mutated are associated with PD, have been found to associate with lipid rafts. The following discussion does not mitigate the possibility that the mutations affect mitochondrial function as well, it just points to a possible first step.

Missense mutations in the *leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 (LRRK2)* gene have been identified as the cause of an autosomal dominant PD, one of the most common forms of familial PD [46]. The predominant mutant form of LRRK2 (G2019S) has increased kinase

activity that causes neurotoxicity [150]. The protein (mutant and wild-type) associates with lipid rafts where the mutant has been hypothesized to interfere with normal signal transduction in a manner that leads to nigral degeneration [46].

Parkin, PINK1, and α -synuclein have also been shown to associate with lipid rafts ([26,123,68], respectively). Mutations in the gene encoding parkin are associated with an early-onset type of PD, the most prevalent of the known familial causes of PD [61]. Parkin, an E3 ubiguitin-ligase, is part of a multimeric protein complex found in lipid rafts on the synaptic plasma membrane and on post-synaptic densities [67] where it has been implicated in N-methyl-D-aspartate trafficking [51]. Familial parkin mutations have been shown to disrupt its ubiquitin-protein ligase activity resulting in failure to degrade both parkin and the GTPase, CDCrel-1 [163]. Loss of this activity may also inhibit turnover of other synaptic proteins, in time affecting signal transduction, synaptic transmission, and membrane plasticity [26]. PINK1 stands for PTEN-induced kinase, a kinase that phosphorylates serine and threonine residues on basic substrates [124]. Transgenic expression of Parkin in Drosophila was found to rescue the phenotype of those with a PINK1 loss-of-function mutation [160].

Mutations in α -synuclein were identified as the cause of a rare autosomal dominant type of PD [66,102] and overexpression of wild type α -synuclein can also cause PD [128]. While α -synuclein associates with the lipid components of lipid rafts, specifically phosphatidyl serine having oleic acid at C(1) and a polyunsaturated fatty acid at C(2) [68], mutant A30P α -synuclein disrupts that association [30] resulting in a loss of function. Recent studies showed that when α -synuclein bound to ganglioside GM1 it induced alpha helical structure within the protein and reduced formation of α -synuclein fibrils [79]. While GM1 had a similar effect on the A53T mutant of α -synuclein, it had minimal effect on the A30P mutant. These observations led Martinez et al. [79] to suggest that alteration of the GM1-raft association could induce changes in α synuclein that contributed to symptoms associated with PD. This is also a possible explanation for why some of the people with PD responded positively in the clinical trial done to test the efficacy of GM1 for treating PD [120]. These observations emphasize the need to look at the interaction between other proteins associated with PD and GM1. Based on the foregoing discussion, it can be seen that alterations in phosphorylation of raft-associated proteins, ubiquitinylation and turnover of raft components, or the composition of lipid rafts (e.g. the effect of GM1 on α -synuclein) could have marked effects over time on cell viability and survival of dopaminergic neurons.

5.4. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis

ALS is a neurodegenerative disease characterized by the progressive loss of function of motor neurons in the brain and spinal cord resulting in paralysis of voluntary muscles. While most cases are sporadic, about 10% are inherited. This means that the cause(s) for most ALS cases is not yet known [98]. For a recent review on the similarities and differences between animal models of ALS and human neuropathology see Kato [58]. Of particular interest when considering the possible role(s) of lipid rafts in ALS are observations that motor neurons isolated from 15-day old rat embryos are susceptible to excitotoxic insult resulting from activation of TrkB induced by interaction of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) with its receptor [31,49]. Results of studies of the expression of BDNF in muscle samples taken from ALS patients in the early stage of the disease indicated that expression of BDNF was increased [69]. Subsequent studies using motor neurons indicated that excitotoxic insults could be reduced by inhibiting the effects of BDNF [88]. These researchers found that TrkB, the adenosine A2a G-protein-coupled receptor, and src-family kinases were present in complexes in both lipid rafts and nonlipid raft portions of cell membranes. However, disruption of lipid rafts using M β CD resulted in protection of cultured motor neurons from BDNF-induced excitotoxicity. These observations coupled with a number of published reports indicating that people with motor neuropathies may express anti-ganglioside antibodies, e.g. [3,63,87,99,133] support the need for appropriately functioning lipid rafts for normal motor neuron function. Over expression of BDNF, too little GM1, or other alterations may contribute to a slow decline in neuronal function resulting eventually in cell death.

It is interesting that in a study in which cerebellar granule cells were used, BDNF and LIGA20-GM1 were shown to prevent excitotoxicity through activation of TrkB [7]. Both BDNF and LIGA20-GM1 and to a much lesser extent GM1 were shown to prevent glutamate toxicity, an effect that was lost when an inhibitor of Trk tyrosine kinase was added [7]. If the differences in response reflect the type of neurons studied instead of differences in experimental protocols, they may provide an indication of why ALS preferentially affects motor neurons.

5.5. Prion disease

In prion diseases (transmissible spongiform encephalopathies) there is, as the name indicates, spongiform degeneration of the brain, which in addition to neuronal loss and astrogliosis, is characterized by accumulation of a modified form of the prion protein (PrPⁱ) [54]. Normal cellular prion protein, PrP^C, is held in lipid rafts by a glycosyl-phosphatidylinositol (GPI) anchor and the low density lipoprotein receptor-related protein 1 is required for its Cu²⁺dependent endocytosis [141]. In order for PrP^C to be endocytosed, it must move out of the lipid raft before it is endocytosed via clathrincoated pits [135]. Conversion of PrP^C to the disease form can occur, albeit rarely, spontaneously as well as by inheritance of mutations within the gene encoding PrP [90]. However, the infectious route in which people acquire PrPⁱas the result of eating contaminated food (e.g. beef from an infected steer), or exposure to a contaminated surgical instrument appears to receive the most attention. Strain-specific properties of PrPⁱs are carried in their tertiary structure. Conversion of PrP^C to PrPⁱ is induced by exposure to PrPⁱ. This induces a conformational change in the PrP^C characterized by a significant increase in β-sheet structure [104]. A cell-free conversion assay showed that in order for the conformational change to occur, the GPI-anchor had to be cleaved (phosphatidylinositol specific phospholipase C) from the PrP^C. Interestingly, both GPIanchored and GPI-lacking PrP^C were shown to associate with lipid rafts [9]. Further conformation of the need for PrP^C to be associated with lipid rafts in order for infectious PrPⁱ to induce the conformational change was provided by the observation that cells grown in the presence of squalestatin to disrupt formation of lipid rafts were protected against prion neurotoxicity [10]. Squalestatin inhibits the activity of squalene synthase thereby blocking synthesis of cholesterol. Its effect was reversed by addition of water soluble cholesterol (cholesterol plus MBCD, Sigma). In terms of initial effects of PrPⁱ, its association with lipid rafts isolated from retinas and optic nerves was shown to induce alterations in raft-associated proteins such as synaptophysin [114]. These observations provide convincing evidence that lipid rafts have a significant role in prion diseases-not only are they needed for conversion of PrP^C to PrPⁱ, it appears that their disruption by PrPⁱ initiates the changes that lead to the phenotype associated with prion diseases.

6. Future directions

While by no means exhaustive, this review has looked at evidence supporting the possible role(s) of gangliosides and choles-

terol in lipid rafts in diseases that over a prolonged period of time result in disruption of normal neuronal function. Based on the observations discussed it is evident that disruption of lipid rafts can result in altered signal transduction that over time could result in cells not being able to function normally, possibly culminating in cell death. It is also apparent that we are just starting to understand some of the errors (inborn or acquired) that induce disease-associated phenotypes. There are still many questions that need to be addressed. For example, in the foregoing discussion most of the studies were done using lipid rafts identified as detergent resistant membranes with the detergent used being Triton X-100. However, it can cause mixing of outer and inner membrane components [108] giving a mixture of raft components. Therefore, when studying the role of lipid rafts at least two distinct methods of isolation should be used (e.g. Triton X-100 and Brij 96) and the results compared. The fact that exposure to drugs such as ethanol [70,147] or cocaine [73] can induce marked changes in ganglioside composition in different areas of the brain, supports the hypothesis that exposure to specific environmental factors over time could induce changes in the lipid composition of rafts thereby initiating a specific disease, an area that could use more study. Much work needs to be done to ascertain whether specific gangliosides are needed for association of specific proteins with lipid rafts. If specific gangliosides are needed, do they interact directly with the protein or perhaps alter membrane fluidity to favor association of the protein with lipid rafts. If specific gangliosides are necessary for association of a protein with a raft, or for an enzyme to act upon the protein to give rise to a product associated with a particular disease, it would be interesting to know whether that ganglioside was localized or enriched in the area(s) of the brain affected by the disease. If so, it might help answer the question of why different phenotypes are seen for the different diseases. It could also provide a starting point for treatment. For example in AD it has been shown that GM1 can serve as a seed for accumulation of A β [157]. It is possible that inhibition of ganglioside synthesis by using an inhibitor such as N-butyldeoxy-galactonojirimycin would retard development of A β -containing plaques in AD, an approach found to reduce the severity of Sandhoff's disease (mutation in the β -subunit gene of hexosaminidase A and B results in accumulation of GM2 and asialo-GM2) in a mouse model [8].

The ability of cholesterol to modulate membrane fluidity affects movement of proteins into and out of lipid rafts. While a number of studies have looked at the effect of statins on development of AD and Parkinson's, results regarding their efficacy and safety are inconclusive [111]. While studying the effects of cholesterol depletion, its effect on expression of GM1 should be addressed since acute depletion of cholesterol using $M\beta CD$ was shown to enhance expression of GM1. If GM1 expression is upregulated as a result of statin treatment the question of whether it enhances accumulation of AB should be addressed since GM1 has been implicated in its accumulation [156,157]. In addition to affecting membrane fluidity, changes in cholesterol concentration within lipid rafts could alter function, and presumably signal transduction. This raises the question of what effect altering cholesterol and/or ganglioside levels would have on gene expression by different cell types (tissue culture, animal models). The results might contribute to our understanding of why certain cells are affected by one type of disease and not by another: for example why expression of apoE4 appears to affect episodic memory more strongly than other cognitive functions [71]. They might also explain why different cells respond differently to neurotrophic factors as described for BDNF, and/or why treatment with GM1 appeared to help individuals with PD and AD.

The question of whether a mutation in one protein identified as a causative agent for a particular disease has a broader effect should also be addressed. An example supporting the concept that there may be commonality between some of the mechanisms causing disruption is seen in the observation that PrP^c functions in regulating cleavage of APP [96]. Overexpression of PrP^c was shown to reduce A β formation while lack of PrP^c resulted in an increase. An obvious question is whether such interactions have therapeutic potential. Most importantly, researchers need to identify cell-signaling changes induced by the various raft-associated changes as it is this information that will provide investigators with the basis for identifying small molecule agonists or antagonists to test as potential therapeutics.

Based on the foregoing discussion it can be seen that alterations in cholesterol and/or the ganglioside composition of lipid rafts can significantly affect cell function. Cholesterol was emphasized because of the growing amount of information indicating that alterations in its concentration damages neurons; gangliosides were chosen due to their high concentration in the gray matter of the brain, association with lipid rafts, and accumulating evidence of their involvement in diseases affecting neurodegeneration. It is anticipated that as the biological roles of these lipids are more completely defined the knowledge will be used to develop methods to inhibit the subtle changes in lipid raft composition that over time may lead to neurodegeneration and dementia. Not only would this reduce the medical burden caused by these diseases, it would enhance the quality of life for many in the aging population.

Conflict of interest

The author declares that she has no competing financial interests.

References

- J. Abad-Rodriguez, A. Robotti, Regulation of axonal development by plasma membrane gangliosides, J. Neurochem. 103 (Suppl. 1) (2007) 47–55.
- [2] M.L. Allende, R.L. Proia, Lubricating cell signaling pathways with gangliosides, Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 12 (2002) 587–592.
- [3] P. Annunziata, D. Maimone, G.C. Guazzi, Association of polyclonal anti-GM1 IgM and anti-neurofilament antibodies with CSF oligoclonal bands in a young with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, Acta Neurol. Scand. 92 (1995) 387–393.
- [4] T. Ariga, M.P. McDonald, R.K. Yu, Role of ganglioside metabolism in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease—a review, J. Lipid Res. 49 (2008) 1157–1175.
- [5] T. Ariga, R.K. Yu, GM1 inhibits amyloid β-protein-induced cytokine release, Neurochem. Res. 24 (1999) 219–226.
- [6] L.E. Augustinsson, K. Blennow, C. Blomstrand, G. Brane, R. Ekman, P. Fredman, I. Karlsson, M. Kihigren, W. Lehmann, A. Lekman, J.E. Mansson, A. Wallin, C. Wikkelso, C.G. Gottfries, L. Svennerholm, Intracerebroventricular administration of GM1 ganglioside to presenile Alzheimer patients, Dement. Geriatr. Cogn. Disord. 8 (1997) 26–33.
- [7] A. Bachis, S.J. Rabin, M. Del Fiacco, I. Mocchetti, Gangliosides prevent excitotoxicity through activation of TrkB receptor, Neurotox. Res. 4 (2002) 225–234.
- [8] R.C. Baek, J.L. Kasperzyk, F.M. Platt, T.N. Seyfried, Nbutyldeoxygalactonojirimycin reduces brain ganglioside and GM2 content in neonatal Sandhoff disease mice, Neurochem. Int. 52 (2008) 1125–1133.
- [9] G.S. Baron, K. Wehrly, D.W. Dorward, B. Chesebro, B. Caughey, Conversion of raft-associated prion protein to the protease-resistant state requires insertion of PrP-res (PrP(Sc)) into contiguous membranes, EMBO J. 21 (2002) 1031–1040.
- [10] C. Bate, M. Salmona, L. Diomede, A. Williams, Squalestatin cures prioninfected neurons and protects against prion neurotoxicity, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 14983–14990.
- [11] A. Bernardo, F.E. Harrison, M. McCord, J. Zhao, A. Bruchey, S.S. Davies, L. Jackson Roberts 2nd, P.M. Mathews, Y. Matsuoka, T. Ariga, R.K. Yu, R. Thompson, M.P. McDonald, Elimination of GD3 synthase improves memory and reduces amyloid-beta plaque load in transgenic mice, Neurobiol. Aging 30 (2009) 1777–1791.
- [12] K. Bhaskar, S.-H. Yen, G. Lee, Disease-related modifications in tau affect the interaction between Fyn and tau, J. Biol. Chem. 280 (2005) 35119–35125.
- [13] K. Blennow, P. Davidsson, A. Wallin, P. Fredman, C.G. Gottfries, J.E. Mansson, L. Svennerholm, Differences in cerebrospinal fluid gangliosides between "probable Alzheimer's disease" and normal aging, Aging (Milano) 4 (1992) 301–306.
- [14] V. Bonifati, Parkinson's disease: the LRRK2-G20019S mutation: opening a novel era in Parkinson's disease genetics, Eur. J. Hum. Genet. 14 (2006) 1061–1062.
- [15] J.K. Boyles, R.E. Pitas, E. Wilson, R.W. Mahley, J.M. Taylor, Apolipoprotein E associated with astrocytic glia of the central nervous system and with non-

myelinating glia of the peripheral nervous system, J. Clin. Invest. 76 (1985) 1501–1513.

- [16] E.G. Bremer, S. Hakomori, GM3 ganglioside induces hamster fibroblast growth inhibition in chemically-defined medium: ganglioside may regulate growth factor receptor function, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 106 (1982) 711–718.
- [17] D. Brown, GPI-anchored proteins and detergent-resistant membrane domains, Braz. J. Med. Biol. Res. 27 (1994) 309–315.
- [18] N. Camargo, A.B. Smit, M.H.G. Verheijen, SREBPs: SREBP function in glianeuron interactions, FEBS J. 276 (2009) 628–636.
- [19] C. Cecchi, D. Nichino, M. Zampagni, C. Bernacchioni, E. Evangelisti, A. Pensalfini, G. Liguri, A. Gliozzi, M. Stefani, A. Relini, A protective role for lipid raft cholesterol against amyloid-induced membrane damage in human neuroblastoma cells, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1788 (2009) 2204–2216.
- [20] R. Chinnock, I. Roberts, Gangliosides for acute spinal cord injury, Cochrane Database Syst. Rev. (April (2)) (2005) CD004444.
- [21] J.S. Choi, J.A. Kim, C.K. Joo, Activation of MAPK and CREB by GM1 induces survival of RGCs in the retina with axotomized nerve, Invest. Ophthalmol. Vis. Sci. 44 (2003) 1747–1752.
- [22] S. Constantini, W. Young, The effects of methylprednisolone and the ganglioside GM1 on acute spinal cord injury, J. Neurosurg. 80 (1994) 97–111.
- [23] P.A. Desplats, C.A. Denny, K.E. Kass, T. Gilmartin, S.R. Head, J.G. Sutcliffe, T.N. Seyfried, E.A. Thomas, Glycolipid and ganglioside metabolism imbalances in Huntington's disease, Neurobiol. Dis. 27 (2007) 265–277.
- [24] W. Dimpfel, W. Moller, U. Mengs, Ganglioside-induced neurite formation in cultured neuroblastoma cells, in: M.M. Rapport, A. Gorio (Eds.), Gangliosides in Neurological and Neuromuscular Function, Development, and Repair, Raven Press, New York, 1981, pp. 119–134.
- [25] L. Facci, S.D. Skaper, M. Favaron, A. Leon, A role for gangliosides in astroglial cell differentiation in vitro, J. Cell. Biol. 106 (1988) 821–828.
- [26] L. Fallon, F. Moreau, B.G. Croft, N. Labib, W.J. Gu, E.A. Fon, Parkin and CASK/LIN-2 associate via a PDZ-mediated interaction and are co-localized in lipid rafts and postsynaptic densities in brain, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 486–491.
- [27] T. Farooqui, T. Franklin, D.K. Pearl, A.J. Yates, Ganglioside GM1 enhances induction by nerve growth factor of a putative dimer of TrkA, J. Neurochem. 68 (1997) 2348–2355.
- [28] G. Ferrari, B.L. Anderson, R.M. Stephens, D.R. Kaplan, L.A. Greene, Prevention of apoptotic neuronal death by GM1 ganglioside, J. Biol. Chem. 270 (1995) 3074–3980.
- [29] C. Ferri, M. Prince, C. Brayne, H. Brodaty, L. Fratiglioni, M. Ganguli, K. Hall, K. Hasegawa, H. Hendrie, Y. Huang, A. Jorm, C. Mathers, P.R. Menezes, E. Rimmer, M. Scazufca, Global prevalence of dementia: a Delphi consensus study, Lancet 366 (2005) 2112–2117.
- [30] D.L. Fortin, M.D. Troyer, K. Nakamura, S. Kubo, M.D. Anthony, R.H. Edwards, Lipid rafts mediate the synaptic localization of alpha-synuclein, J. Neurosci. 24 (2004) 6715–6723.
- [31] H.J. Fryer, D.H. Wolf, R.J. Knox, S.M. Strittmatter, D. Pennica, R.M. O'Leary, D.S. Russell, R.G. Kalb, Brain-derived neurotrophic factor induces excitotoxic sensitivity in cultured embryonic rat spinal motor neurons through activation of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway, J. Neurochem. 74 (2000) 582–595.
- [32] T.A. Fulga, I. Elson-Schwab, V. Khurana, M.L. Steinhilb, T.L. Spires, B.T. Hyman, M.B. Feany, Abnormal bundling and accumulation of F-actin mediates tauinduced neuronal degeneration in vivo, Nat. Cell Biol. 9 (2007) 139–148.
- [33] M. Fusco, G. Vantini, N. Schiavo, A. Zanotti, R. Zanoni, L. Facci, S.D. Skaper, Gangliosides and neurotrophic factors in neurodegenerative diseases: from experimental findings to clinical perspectives, Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 695 (1993) 314–317.
- [34] X. Gao, J. Zhang, Akt signaling dynamics in plasma membrane microdomains visualized by FRET-based reporters, Commun. Integr. Biol. 2 (2009) 32–34.
- [35] F.H. Geisler, W.P. Coleman, G. Grieco, D. Poonian, Sygen Study Group, The Sygen multicenter acute spinal cord injury study, Spine 26 (2001) S68–S86.
- [36] F.H. Geisler, F.C. Dorsey, W.P. Coleman, Recovery of motor function after spinal-cord injury—a randomized, placebo-controlled trial with GM-1 ganglioside, N. Engl. J. Med. 324 (1991) 1829–1838.
- [37] G.P. Gellermann, T.R. Appel, A. Tannert, A. Radestock, P. Hortschansky, V. Schroeckh, C. Leisner, T. Lutkepohl, S. Shtrasburg, C. Rocken, M. Pras, R.P. Linke, S. Diekmann, M. Fandrich, Raft lipids as common components of human extracellular amyloid fibrils, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 102 (2005) 6297–6302.
- [38] C. Goritz, R. Thiebaut, L.-H. Tessier, K. Nieweg, C. Moehle, I. Buard, J.-L. Dupont, L.J. Schurgers, G. Schmitz, F.W. Pfrieger, Glia-induced neuronal differentiation by transcriptional regulation, Glia 55 (2007) 1108–1122.
- [39] M. Gorria, L. Huc, O. Segent, A. Rebillard, F. Gaboriau, M.T. Dimanche-Boitrel, D. Lagadic-Gossmann, Protective effect of monosialoganglioside GM1 against chemically induced apoptosis through targeting of mitochondrial function and iron transport, Biochem. Pharmacol. 72 (2006) 1343–1353.
- [40] M. Gorria, X. Tekpli, O. Sergent, L. Huc, F. Gaboriau, M. Rissel, M. Chevanne, M.T. Dimanche-Boitrel, D. Lagadic-Gossmann, Membrane fluidity changes are associated with benzo[a]pyrene-induced apoptosis in F258 cells, Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 1090 (2006) 108–112.
- [41] M.O. Grimm, H.S. Grimm, I. Tomic, K. Beyreuther, T. Hartmann, C. Bergmann, Independent inhibition of Alzheimer disease beta- and gamma-secretase cleavage by lowered cholesterol levels, J. Biol. Chem. 283 (2008) 11302–11311.
- [42] I. Grundke-Iqbal, K. Iqbal, Y.C. Tung, M. Quinlan, H.M. Wisniewski, L.I. Binder, Abnormal phosphorylation of the microtubule-associated protein tau (tau)

in Alzheimer cytoskeletal pathology, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 83 (1986) 4913-4917.

- [43] N. Hanai, T. Dohi, G. Nores, S. Hakomori, A novel ganglioside, de-N-acetyl-GM3 (II²)NeuNH₂LacCer), acting as a strong promoter for epidermal growth factor receptor kinase and as a stimulator for cell growth, J. Biol. Chem. 263 (1988) 6296–6301.
- [44] J. Hardy, K. Duff, K.G. Hardy, J. Perez-Tur, M. Hutton, Genetic dissection of Alzheimer's disease and related dementias: amyloid and its relationship to tau, Nat. Neurosci. 1 (1998) 355–358.
- [45] J. Hardy, D.J. Selkoe, The amyloid hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease: progress and problems on the road to therapeutics, Science 277 (2002) 35113–35117.
- [46] T. Hatano, S.I. Kubo, S. Imai, M. Maeda, K. Ishikawa, Y. Mizuno, N. Hattori, Leucine-rich repeat kinase 2 associates with lipid rafts, Hum. Mol. Genet. 16 (2007) 678–690.
- [47] H. Hayashi, R.B. Campenot, D.E. Vance, J.E. Vance, Glial lipoproteins stimulate axon growth of central nervous system neurons in compartmented cultures, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 14009–14015.
- [48] H. Hayashi, U. Igbavboa, H. Hamanaka, M. Kobayashi, S.C. Fujita, W.G. Wood, K. Yanagisawa, Cholesterol is increased in the exofacial leaflet of synaptic plasma membranes of human apolipoprotein E4 knock-in mice, Neuroreport 13 (2002) 383–386.
- [49] P. Hu, R.G. Kalb, BDNF heightens the sensitivity of motor neurons to excitotoxic insults through activation of TrkB, J. Neurochem. 84 (2003) 1421–1430.
- [50] Huntington's Disease Collaborative Research Group, A novel gene containing a trinucleotide repeat that is expanded and unstable on Huntington's disease chromosomes, Cell 72 (1993) 971–983.
- [51] H. Husi, M.A. Ward, J.S. Choudhary, W.P. Blackstock, S.G. Grant, Proteomic analysis of NMDA receptor-adhesion protein signaling complexes, Nat. Neurosci. 3 (2000) 661–669.
- [52] A. Huwiler, T. Kolter, J. Pfeilschifter, K. Sandhoff, Physiology and pathophysiology of sphingolipid metabolism and signaling, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1485 (2000) 63–99.
- [53] U. Igbavboa, G.P. Eckert, T.M. Malo, A.E. Studniski, L.N.A. Johnson, N. Yamamoto, M. Kobayashi, S.C. Fujita, T.R. Appel, W.E. Muller, W.G. Wood, K. Yanagisawa, Murine synaptosomal lipid raft protein and lipid composition are altered by expression of human apoE3 and 4 and by increasing age, J. Neurol. Sci. 229–230 (2005) 225–232.
- [54] R.T. Johnson, C.J. Gibbs Jr., Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease and related transmissible spongiform encephalopathies, N. Engl. J. Med. 339 (1998) 1994–2004.
- [55] S.R. Johnstone, W.B. Stallcup, Altered expression of the D1.1 ganglioside in the cerebellum of the Weaver mouse, J. Neurochem. 51 (1988) 1655–1657.
- [56] D. Kalka, C. von Reitzenstein, J. Kopitz, M. Cantz, The plasma membrane ganglioside sialidase cofractionates with markers of lipid rafts, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 283 (2001) 989–993.
- [57] L. Kalvodova, N. Kahya, P. Schwille, R. Ehehalt, P. Verkade, D. Drechsel, K. Simons, Lipids as modulators of proteolytic activity of BACE: involvement of cholesterol, glycosphingolipids, and anionic phospholipids in vitro, J. Biol. Chem. 280 (2005) 36815–36823.
- [58] S. Kato, Amylotrophic lateral sclerosis models and human neuropathology: similarities and differences, Acta Neuropathol. 115 (2008) 97–114.
- [59] M. Katsuno, H. Adachi, G. Sobue, Getting a handle on Huntington's disease: the case for cholesterol, Nat. Med. 15 (2009) 253–254.
- [60] H. Kawai, M.L. Allende, R. Wada, M. Kono, K. Sango, C. Deng, T. Miyakawa, J.N. Crawley, N. Werth, U. Bierfreund, K. Sandhoff, R.L. Proia, Mice expressing only monosialoganglioside GM3 exhibit lethal audiogenic seizures, J. Biol. Chem. 276 (2001) 6885–6888.
- [61] T. Kitada, Ś. Asakawa, N. Hattori, H. Matsumine, Y. Yamamura, S. Minoshima, M. Yokochi, Y. Mizuno, N. Shimizu, Mutations in the parkin gene cause autosomal recessive juvenile parkinsonism, Nature 392 (1998) 605–608.
- [62] Y. Kitajima, T. Sekiya, Y. Nozawa, Freeze-fracture ultrastructural alterations induced by filipin, pimaricin, nystatin and amphotericin B in the plasma membranes of Epidermophyton, Saccharomyces and red complex-induced membrane lesions, Biochim. Biophys. Acta 455 (1976) 452–465.
- [63] A.J. Kornberg, Anti-GM1 ganglioside antibodies: their role in the diagnosis and pathogenesis of immune-mediated motor neuropathies, J. Clin. Neurosci. 7 (2000) 191–194.
- [64] J. Kracun, H. Rosner, C. Cosovic, A. Stavljenic, Topographical atlas of the gangliosides of adult human brain, J. Neurochem. 43 (1984) 979–989.
- [65] D. Kreutter, J.Y.H. Kim, J.R. Goldenring, H. Rasmussen, C. Ukomadu, R.J. DeLorenzo, R.K. Yu, Regulation of protein kinase C activity by gangliosides, J. Biol. Chem. 262 (1987) 1633–1637.
- [66] R. Kruger, W. Kuhn, T. Muller, D. Woitalla, M. Graeber, S. Kosel, H. Przuntek, J.T. Epplen, L. Schol, O. Riess, Ala30Pro mutation in the gene encoding alphasynuclein in Parkinson's disease, Nat. Genet. 18 (1998) 106–108.
- [67] S.-I. Kubo, T. Kitami, S. Noda, H. Shimura, Y. Uchiyama, S. Asakawa, S. Minoshima, N. Shimizu, Y. Mizuno, N. Hattori, Parkin is associated with cellular vesicles, J. Neurochem. 78 (2001) 42–54.
- [68] S.-I. Kubo, V.M. Neman, R.J. Chalkley, M.D. Anthony, N. Hattori, Y. Mizuno, R.H. Edwards, D. Fortin, A combinatorial code for the interaction of alphasynuclein with membranes, J. Biol. Chem. 280 (2005) 31664–31672.
- [69] B.M. Kust, J.C. Copray, N. Brouwer, D. Troost, H.W. Boddeke, Elevated levels of neurotrophins in human biceps brachii tissue of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, Exp. Neurol. 177 (2002) 419–427.
- [70] H. Laev, B.L. Hungund, S.E. Karpiak, Cortical cell plasma membrane alterations after in vitro alcohol exposure: prevention by GM1 ganglioside, Alcohol 13 (1996) 187–194.

- [71] D.K. Lahiri, K. Sambamurti, D.A. Bennett, Apolipoprotein gene and its interaction with the environmentally driven risk factors: molecular, genetic and epidemiological studies of Alzheimer's disease, Neurobiol. Aging 25 (2004) 651–660.
- [72] R.W. Ledeen, G. Wu, Ganglioside function in calcium homeostasis and signaling, Neurochem. Res. 27 (2002) 637–647.
- [73] K.C. Leskawa, G.H. Jackson, C.A. Moody, L.P. Spear, Cocaine exposure during pregnancy affects rat neonate and maternal brain glycosphingolipids, Brain Res. Bull. 33 (1994) 195–198.
- [74] R. Li, Y. Liu, S. Ladisch, Enhancement of epidermal growth factor signaling and activation of Src kinase by gangliosides, J. Biol. Chem. 276 (2001) 42782–42792.
- [75] R.W. Mahley, Apolipoprotein E: cholesterol transport protein with expanding role in cell biology, Science 240 (1988) 622–623.
- [76] R.W. Mahley, K.H. Weisgraber, Y. Huang, Apolipoprotein E4: a causative factor and therapeutic target in neuropathology, including Alzheimer's disease, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 103 (2006) 5644–5651.
- [77] H. Manev, M. Favaron, S. Vicini, A. Guidotti, E. Costa, Glutamate-induced neuronal death in primary cultures of cerebellar granule cells: protection by synthetic derivatives of endogenous sphingolipids, J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther. 252 (1990) 419–427.
- [78] L. Mangiarini, K. Sathasivam, M. Seller, B. Cozens, A. Harper, C. Hetherington, M. Lawton, Y. Trottier, H. Lehrach, S.W. Davies, G.P. Bates, Exon 1 of the HD gene with an expanded CAG repeat is sufficient to cause a progressive neurological phenotype in transgenic mice, Cell 87 (1996) 493–506.
- [79] Z. Martinez, M. Zhu, S. Han, A.L. Fink, GM1 specifically interacts with alpha-synuclein and inhibits fibrillation, Biochemistry 46 (2007) 1868– 1877.
- [80] M.-P. Marzolo, G. Bu, Lipoprotein receptors and cholesterol in APP trafficking and proteolytic processing implications for Alzheimer's disease, Sem. Cell Dev. Biol. 20 (2009) 191–200.
- [81] H. Matthies Jr., S. Schulz, V. Hollt, M. Krug, Inhibition by compactin demonstrates a requirement of isoprenoid metabolism for long-term potentiation in rat hippocampal slices, Neurosci. 79 (1997) 341–346.
- [82] D.H. Mauch, K. Nagler, S. Schumacher, C. Goritz, E.C. Muller, A. Otto, F.W. Pfrieger, CNS synaptogenesis promoted by glia-derived cholesterol, Science 294 (2001) 1354–1357.
- [83] E.A. Miljan, E.G. Bremer, Regulation of growth factor receptors by gangliosides, Sci. STKE 2002 (2002) RE15.
- [84] E.A. Miljan, E.J. Meuillet, B. Mania-Farnell, D. George, H. Yamamoto, H.G. Simon, E.G. Bremer, Interaction of the extracellular domain of the epidermal growth factor receptor with gangliosides, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 10108–10113.
- [85] B.L. Mirkin, S.H. Clark, C. Zhang, Inhibition of human neuroblastoma cell proliferation and EGF receptor phosphorylation by gangliosides GM1, GM3, GD1a and GT1b, Cell Prolif. 35 (2002) 105–115.
- [86] T. Miyagi, T. Wada, K. Yamaguchi, K. Hata, K. Shiozaki, Plasma membraneassociated sialidase as a crucial regulator of transmembrane signaling, J. Biochem. 144 (2008) 279–285.
- [87] K. Mizutani, N. Oka, S. Kusunoki, R. Kaji, M. Kanda, I. Akiguchi, H. Shibasaki, Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis with IgM antibody against gangliosides GM2 and GD2, Intern. Med. 42 (2003) 277–280.
- [88] J. Mojsilovic-Petrovic, G.B. Jeong, A. Crocker, A. Arneja, S. David, D. Russell, R.G. Kalb, Protecting motor neurons from toxic insult by antagonism of adenosine A2a and Trk receptors, J. Neurosci. 26 (2006) 9250–9263.
- [89] M. Molander-Melin, K. Blennow, N. Bogdanovic, B. Delheden, J.-E. Mansson, P. Fredman, Structural membrane alterations in Alzheimer brains found to be associated with regional disease development; increased density of gangliosides GM1 and GM2 and loss of cholesterol in detergent-resistant membrane domains, J. Neurochem. 92 (2005) 171–182.
- [90] R.J. Morris, C.J. Parkyn, A. Jen, Traffic of prion protein between different compartments on the neuronal surface, and the propagation of prion disease, FEBS Lett. 580 (2006) 5565–5571.
- [91] J. Moss, P.H. Fishman, V.C. Manganiello, M. Vaughan, R.O. Brady, Functional incorporation of ganglioside into intact cells: induction of choleragen responsiveness, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 73 (1976) 1034–1037.
- [92] T. Mutoh, T. Hamano, S. Yano, H. Koga, H. Yamamoto, K. Furukawa, R.W. Ledeen, Stable transfection of GM1 synthase gene into GM1-deficient NG108-15 cells, CR-72 cells, rescues the responsiveness of Trk-neurotrophin receptor to its ligand, NGF, Neurochem. Res. 27 (2002) 801–806.
- [93] T. Mutoh, A. Tokuda, T. Miyadai, M. Hamaguchi, N. Fujiki, Ganglioside GM1 binds to the Trk protein and regulates receptor function, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 92 (1995) 5087–5091.
- [94] E.B. Neufeld, A.M. Cooney, J. Pitha, E.A. Dawidowicz, N.K. Dwyer, P.G. Pentchev, E.J. Blanchette-Mackie, Intracellular trafficking of cholesterol monitored with a cyclodextrin, J. Biol. Chem. 271 (1996) 21604–21613.
- [95] M. Nishio, S. Fukumoto, K. Furukawa, A. Ichimura, H. Miyazaki, S. Kusunoki, T. Urano, K. Furukawa, Overexpressed GM1 suppresses nerve growth factor (NGF) signals by modulating the intracellular localization of NGF receptors and membrane fluidity in PC12 cells, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 33368–33378.
- [96] E.T. Parkin, N.T. Watt, I. Hussain, E.A. Eckman, C.B. Eckman, J.C. Manson, H.N. Baybutt, A.J. Turner, N.M. Hooper, Cellular prion protein regulates betasecretase cleavage of the Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 104 (2007) 11062–11067.
- [97] C.R. Partington, J.W. Daly, Effect of gangliosides on adenylate cyclase activity in rat cerebral cortical membranes, Mol. Pharmacol. 15 (1979) 484–491.

- [98] R. Pasinelli, R.H. Brown, Molecular biology of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: insights from genetics, Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 7 (2006) 710–723.
- [99] A. Pestronk, R. Choksi, Multifocal motor neuropathy. Serum IgM and anti-GM1 ganglioside antibodies in most patients detected using covalent linkage of GM1 Membrane raft disruption promotes axonogenesis in N2a neuroblastoma cells, Neurochem. Res. 34 (1997) 29–37.
- [100] K.A. Petro, C.-L. Schengrund, Membrane raft disruption promotes axonogenesis in N2a neuroblastoma cells, Neurochem. Res. 34 (2009) 29–37.
- [101] N. Pierrot, S.F. Santos, C. Feyt, M. Morel, J.P. Brioon, J.N. Octave, Calciummediated transient phosphorylation of tau and amyloid precursor protein followed by intraneuronal amyloid-beta accumulation, J. Biol. Chem. 281 (2006) 39907–39914.
- [102] M.H. Polymeropoulos, C. Lavedan, E. Leroy, S.E. Ide, A. Dehejia, A. Dutra, B. Pike, H. Root, J. Rubenstein, R. Boyer, E.S. Stenroos, S. Chandrasekharappa, A. Athanassiadou, T. Papapetropoulos, W.G. Johnson, A.M. Lazzarini, R.C. Duvoisin, G. De Iorio, L.I. Golbe, R.L. Nussbaum, Mutation in the alpha-synuclein gene identified in families with Parkinson's disease, Science 276 (1997) 2045–2047.
- [103] S. Proshin, K. Yamaguchi, T. Wada, T. Miyagi, Modulation of neuritogenesis by ganglioside-specific sialiddase (Neu3) in human neuroblastoma NB-1 cells, Neurochem. Res. 27 (2002) 841–846.
- [104] S.B. Prusiner, Prions, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 95 (1998) 13363–13383.
 [105] D.P. Purpura, H.J. Baker, Meganeurites and other aberrant processes of neu-
- rons in feline GM1-gangliosidosis: a Golgi study, Brain Res. 143 (1978) 13–26. [106] D.P. Purpura, K. Suzuki, Distortion of neuronal geometry and formation of
- aberrant synapses in neuronal storage disease, Brain Res. 116 (1976) 1–21. [107] S. Rabin, I. Mocchetti, GM1 ganglioside activates the high affinity nerve
- growth factor receptor trkA, J. Neurochem. 65 (1995) 347–354.
- [108] G. Radeva, F.J. Sharom, Isolation and characterization of lipid rafts with different properties from RBL-2H3 (rat basophilic leukemia) cells, Biochem. J. 380 (2004) 219–230.
- [109] M.M. Rapport, Introduction to the biochemistry of gangliosides, in: M.M. Rapport, A. Gorio (Eds.), Gangliosides in Neurological and Neuromuscular Function, Development, and Repair, Raven Press, New York, 1981, pp. xv-xix.
- [110] D.R. Riddell, G. Christie, I. Hussain, C. Dingwall, Compartmentalization of [beta]-secretase (Asp2) into low-buoyant density, noncaveolar lipid rafts, Curr. Biol. 11 (2001) 1288–1293.
- [111] L. Rojo, M.K. Sjoberg, P. Hernandez, C. Zambrano, R.B. Maccioni, Roles of cholesterol and lipids in the etiopathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease, J. Biomed. Biotech. 2006 (2006) 1–17.
- [112] C.A. Ross, Polyglutamine pathogenesis: emergence of unifying mechanisms for Huntington's disease and related disorders, Neuron 35 (2002) 819–822.
- [113] M. Rusnati, C. Urbinati, E. Tanghetti, P. Dell'Era, H. Lortat-Jacob, M. Presta, Cell membrane GM1 ganglioside is a functional coreceptor for fibroblast growth factor 2, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 99 (2002) 4367–4372.
- [114] M. Russelakis-Carneiro, C. Hetz, K. Maundrell, C. Soto, Prion replication alters the distribution of synaptophysin and caveolin 1 in neuronal lipid rafts, Am. J. Pathol. 165 (2004) 1839–1848.
- [115] A. Sasaki, K. Hata, S. Suzuki, M. Sawada, T. Wada, K. Yamaguchi, M. Obinata, H. Tateno, H. Suzuki, T. Miyagi, Overexpression of plasma membrane-associated sialidase attenuates insulin signaling in transgenic mice, J. Biol. Chem. 278 (2003) 27896–27902.
- [116] C.-L. Schengrund, The role(s) of gangliosides in differentiation and repair: a perspective, Brain Res. Bull. 24 (1990) 131–141.
- [117] C.-L. Schengrund, N.J. Ringler, Binding of vibrio cholera toxin and the heatlabile enterotoxin of *Escherichia coli* to GM1, derivatives of GM1, and nonlipid oligosaccharide polyvalent ligands, J. Biol. Chem. 264 (1989) 13233–13237.
- [118] J.S. Schneider, A. Pope, K. Simpson, J. Taggart, M.G. Smith, L. DiStefano, Recovery from experimental Parkinsonism in primates with GM1 ganglioside treatment, Science 256 (1992) 843–846.
- [119] J.S. Schneider, D.P. Roeltgen, D.S. Rothblat, J. Chapas-Crilly, L. Seraydarian, J. Rao, GM1 ganglioside treatment of Parkinson's disease: an open pilot study of safety and efficacy, Neurology 45 (1995) 1149–1154.
- [120] J.S. Schneider, GM1 ganglioside in the treatment of Parkinson's disease, Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 845 (1998) 363–373.
- [121] V.M. Sharma, J.M. Litersky, K. Bhaskar, G. Lee, Tau impacts on growth-factor stimulated actin remodeling, J. Cell Sci. 120 (2007) 748–757.
- [122] P.E. Shelbourne, C. Keller-McGandy, W.L. Bi, S.R. Yoon, L. Dubeau, N.J. Veitch, J.P. Vonsattel, N.S. Wexler, Triplet repeat mutation length gains correlate with cell-type specific vulnerability in Huntington disease brain, Hum. Mol. Genet. 16 (2007) 1133–1142.
- [123] L. Silvestri, V. Caputo, E. Bellacchio, L. Atorino, B. Dallapiccola, E.M. Valente, G. Casari, Mitochondral import and enzymatic activity of PINK1 mutants associated to recessive parkinsonism, Hum. Mol. Genet. 14 (2005) 3477–3492.
- [124] C.H. Sim, D.S. Lio, S.S. Mok, C.L. Masters, A.F. Hill, J.G. Culvenor, H.C. Cheng, C-terminal truncation and Parkinson's disease-associated mutations downregulate the protein serine/threonine kinase activity of PTEN-induced kinase-1, Hum. Mol. Genet. 15 (2006) 3251–3262.
- [125] K. Simons, E. Ikonen, Functional rafts in cell membranes, Nature 387 (1997) 569–572.
- [126] M. Simons, P. Keller, B. De Strooper, K. Beyreuther, C.G. Dotti, K. Simons, Cholesterol depletion inhibits the generation of β -amyloid in hippocampal neurons, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 95 (1998) 6460–6464.
- [127] M.A. Simpson, H. Cross, C. Proukakis, D.A. Priestman, D.C. Neville, G. Reinkensmeier, H. Wang, M. Wiznitzer, K. Gurtz, A. Verganelaki, A. Pryde, M.A. Patton, R.A. Dwek, T.D. Butters, F.M. Platt, A.H. Crosby, Infantile-onset symptomatic

epilepsy syndrome caused by a homozygous loss-of-function mutation in GM3 synthase, Nat. Genet. 36 (2004) 1125–1129.

- [128] A.B. Singleton, M. Farrer, J. Johnson, A. Singleton, S. Hague, J. Kachergus, M. Hulihan, T. Peuralinna, A. Dutra, R. Nussbaum, S. Lincoln, A. Crawley, M. Hanson, D. Maraganore, C. Adler, M.R. Cookson, M. Muenter, M. Baptissta, D. Miller, J. Blancato, J. Hardy, K. Gwinn-Hardy, Alpha-Synuclein locus triplication causes Parkinson's disease, Science 302 (2003) 841.
- [129] S. Sipione, D. Rigamonti, M. Valenza, C. Zuccato, L. Conti, J. Pritchard, C. Kooperberg, J.M. Olson, E. Cattaneo, Early transcriptional profiles in huntingtin-inducible striatal cells by microarray analyses, Hum. Mol. Genet. 11 (2002) 1953–1965.
- [130] C. Song, G. Perides, Y.F. Liu, Expression of full-length polyglutamine-expanded Huntingtin disrupts growth factor receptor signaling in rat pheochromocytoma (PC12) cells, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 6703–6707.
- [131] E. Sottocornola, R. Misasi, V. Mattei, L. Ciarlo, R. Gradini, T. Garofalo, B. Berra, I. Colombo, M. Sorice, Role of gangliosides in the association of ErbB2 with lipid rafts in mammary epithelial HC11 cells, FEBS J. 273 (2006) 1821–1830.
- [132] D.A. Spero, F.J. Roisen, Ganglioside-mediated enhancement of the cytoskeletal organization and activity in neuro-2a neuroblastoma cells, Brain Res. 315 (1984) 37–48.
- [133] A. Stevens, M. Weller, H. Wietholter, A characteristic ganglioside antibody pattern in the CSF of patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 58 (1993) 519–520.
- [134] W.J. Strittmatter, A.M. Saunders, D. Schmechel, M. Pericak-Vance, J. Enghild, G.S. Salvesen, A.D. Roses, Apolipoprotein E: high-avidity binding to β-amyloid and increased frequency of type 4 allele in late-onset familial Alzheimer disease, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 90 (1993) 1977–1981.
- [135] C. Sunyach, A. Jen, J. Deng, K.T. Fitzgerald, Y. Frobert, J. Grassi, M.W. McCaffrey, R. Morris, The mechanism of internalization of glycosylphosphatidylinositolanchored prion protein, EMBO J. 22 (2003) 3591–3601.
- [136] J. Suopanki, C. Gotz, G. Lutsch, J. Schiller, P. Harjes, A. Herrmann, E.E. Wanker, Interaction of huntingtin fragments with brain membranes-clues to early dysfunction in Huntington's disease, J. Neurochem. 96 (2006) 870-884.
- [137] L. Svennerholm, Ganglioside designation, Adv. Exp. Med. 125 (1980) 11.
- [138] L. Svennerholm, G. Brane, I. Karlsson, A. Lekman, J. Ramstrom, C. Wikkelso, Alzheimer disease-effect of continuous intracerebroventricular treatment with GM1 ganglioside and a systematic activation programme, Dement. Geriatr. Cogn. Disord. 14 (2002) 128–136.
- [139] S. Tagami, Ji.J. Inokuchi, K. Kabayama, H. Yoshimura, F. Kitamura, S. Uemura, C. Ogawa, A. Ishii, M. Saito, Y. Ohtsuka, S. Sakaue, Y. Igarashi, Ganglioside GM3 participates in the pathological conditions of insulin resistance, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 3085–3092.
- [140] I. Tamboli, K. Prager, E. Barth, M. Heneka, K. Sandhoff, J. Walter, Inhibition of glycosphingolipid biosynthesis reduces secretion of the β-amyloid precursor protein and amyloid β-peptide, J. Biol. Chem. 280 (2005) 28110–28117.
- [141] D.R. Taylor, N.M. Hooper, The low-density lipoprotein receptor-related protein 1 (LRP1) mediates the endocytosis of the cellular prion protein, Biochem. J. 402 (2007) 17–23.
- [142] G. Tettamanti, B. Venerando, S. Roberti, V. Chigorno, S. Sonnino, R. Ghidoni, P. Orlando, P. Massari, The fate of exogenously administered brain gangliosides, in: M.M. Rapport, A. Gorio (Eds.), Gangliosides in Neurological and Neuro-muscular Function, Development, and Repair, Raven Press, New York, 1981, pp. 225–240.
- [143] C. Thiele, M.J. Hannah, F. Fahrenholz, W.B. Huttner, Cholesterol binds to synaptophysin and is required for biogenesis of synaptic vesicles, Nat. Cell Biol. 2 (2000) 42–49.
- [144] A. Valencia, P.B. Reeves, E. Sapp, S. Li, J. Alexander, K.B. Kegel, K. Chase, N. Aronin, M. DiFiglia, Mutant huntingtin and glycogen synthase kinase 3- β accumulate in neuronal lipid rafts of a presymptomatic knock-in mouse model of Huntington's disease, J. Neurosci. Res. 29 (2009) 6106–6116.
- [145] J. Van Brocklyn, E.G. Bremer, A.J. Yates, Gangliosides inhibit platelet-derived growth factor-stimulated receptor dimerization in human glioma U-1242MG and Swiss 3T3 cells, J. Neurochem. 61 (1993) 371–374.
- [146] J.P. Vonsattel, R.H. Myers, T.J. Stevens, R.J. Ferrante, E.D. Bird, E.P. Richardson Jr., Neuropathological classification of Huntington's disease, J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol. 44 (1985) 559–577.
- [147] S.R. Vrbaski, Region distribution of the gangliosides in rat brain after chronic ethanol treatment, Mol. Chem. Neuropathol. 25 (1995) 273–281.
- [148] K.A. Vyas, H.V. Patel, A.A. Vyas, R.L. Schnaar, Segregation of gangliosides GM1 and GD3 on cell membranes, isolated membrane rafts, and defined supported lipid monolayers, Biol. Chem. 382 (2001) 241–250.
- [149] J. Wang, Z.H. Lu, H.J. Gabius, C. Rohowsky-Kochan, R.W. Ledeen, G. Wu, Crosslinking of GM1 by galectin-1 mediates regulatory T cell activity involving TRPC5 channel activation: possible role in suppressing experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis, J. Immunol. 182 (2009) 4036–4045.
- [150] A.B. West, D.J. Moore, S. Biskup, A. Bugayenko, W.W. Smith, C.A. Ross, V.L. Dawson, T.M. Dawson, Parkinson's disease-associated mutations in leucinerich repeat kinase 2 augment kinase activity, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 102 (2005) 16842–16847.
- [151] R. Williamson, A. Usardi, D.P. Hanger, B.H. Anderton, Membrane-bound β -amyloid oligomers are recruited into lipid rafts by a fyn-dependent mechanism, FASEB J. 22 (2008) 1552–1559.
- [152] G. Wu, Y. Fang, Z.H. Lu, R.W. Ledeen, Induction of axon-like and dendrite-like processes in neuroblastoma cells, J. Neurocytol. 27 (1998) 1–14.
- [153] G. Wu, Z.-H. Lu, X. Xie, R.W. Ledeen, Comparison of ganglioside profiles in nuclei and whole cells of NG108-15 and NG-CR72 lines: changes in

response to different neuritogenic stimul, Brain Res. Dev. Brain Res. 126 (2001) 183-190.

- [154] G. Wu, Z.-H. Lu, A.G. Obukhov, M.C. Nowycky, R.W. Ledeen, Induction of calcium influx through TRPC5 channels by cross-linking of GM1 ganglioside associated with alpha5beta1 integrin initiates neurite outgrowth, J. Neurosci. 27 (2007) 7447–7458.
- [155] G. Wu, Z.H. Lu, J. Wang, Y. Wang, X. Xie, M.F. Meyenhofer, R.W. Ledeen, Enhanced susceptibility to kainate-induced seizures, neuronal apoptosis, and death in mice lacking gangliotetraose gangliosides: protection with LIGA 20, a membrane-permeant analog of GM1, J. Neurosci. 25 (2005) 11014–11022.
- [156] N. Yamamoto, Y. Hirabayashi, M. Amari, H. Yamaguchi, G. Romanov, W.E. van Nostrand, K. Yanagisawa, Assembly of hereditary amyloid beta-protein variants in the presence of favorable gangliosides, FEBS Lett. 579 (2005) 2185–2190.
- [157] N. Yamamoto, K. Matsuzaki, K. Yanagisawa, Cross-seeding of wild-type and hereditary variant-type amyloid beta-proteins in the presence of gangliosides, J. Neurochem. 95 (2005) 1167–1176.
- [158] Y. Yamazake, Y. Horibata, Y. Nagatsuka, Y. Hirabayashi, T. Hashikawa, Fucoganglioside alpha-fucosyl(alpha-galactosyl)-GM1: a novel member of lipid membrane microdomain components involved in PC12 cell neuritogenesis, Biochem. J. 407 (2007) 31–40.

- [159] K. Yanagisawa, A. Odaka, N. Suzuki, Y. Ihara, GM1 ganglioside-boound amyloid beta-protein (A beta): a possible form of preamyloid in Alzheimer's disease, Nat. Med. 1 (1995) 998–999.
- [160] Y. Yang, S. Gehrke, Y. Imai, Z. Huang, Y. Ouyang, J.W. Wang, L. Yang, M.F. Beal, H. Vogel, B. Lu, Mitochondrial pathology and muscle and dopaminergic neuron degeneration caused by inactivation of Drosophila Pink1 is rescued by Parkin, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 103 (2006) 10793–10798.
- [161] A.J. Yates, J.D. Walters, C.L. Wood, J.D. Johnson, Ganglioside modulation of cyclic AMP-dependent kinase and cyclic nucleotide phosphodiesterase in vitro, J. Neurochem. 53 (1989) 162–167.
- [162] J. Zhai, A.L. Ström, R. Kilty, P. Venkatakrishnan, J. White, W.V. Everson, E.J. Smart, H. Zhu, Proteomic characterization of lipid raft proteins in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis mouse spinal cord, FEBS J. 276 (2009) 3308– 3323.
- [163] Y. Zhang, J. Gao, K.K. Chung, H. Huang, V.L. Dawson, T.M. Dawson, Parkin functions as an E2-dependent ubiquitin-protein ligase and promotes the degradation of the synaptic vesicle-associated protein CDCrel-1, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 97 (2000), pp. 13354–13349.
- [164] F. Zipp, S. Waiczies, O. Aktas, O. Neuhaus, B. Hemmer, B. Schraven, R. Nitsch, H.P. Hartung, Impact of HMG-CoA reductase inhibition on brain pathology, Trends Pharmacol. Sci. 28 (2007) 342–349.